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Dear Friends,

In the preface of our congregation’s Constitution, we read, 

“From this original foundation, the Convent of Saint 
Catharine of Sienna, in Springfield, Kentucky, six sisters     
were sent to Jacksonville, Illinois in 1873. They were women 
imbued with the itinerant spirit which was their heritage. 
Courageously and joyfully they undertook what was to 
become a familiar pilgrimage: the move from a secure and 
cherished home to a new and unknown place of ministry.”

Now 150 years later, we celebrate the vision of our foundresses 
who placed their trust in God, embraced God’s mission, received 
with humility the generosity of others, and taught us gratitude 
for untold blessings.

On behalf of all our sisters, I extend my deepest gratitude to 
all of you who have contributed to God’s mission, expressed 
through our communal life and ministries throughout the 
years. From our very beginnings, in each location and ministry, 
your generosity of time, talent, and treasure has expanded our 
ministries and our preaching of the Word of God. We are always 
grateful for your kindness, presence, and generosity. You remain 
in our prayer. 

Sacred Heart Convent, known to many as our motherhouse, 
has been the congregation’s cherished home since we left 
Jacksonville for Springfield over 130 years ago. 

Though some buildings have been razed, new ones constructed, 
and renovations made over time, the motherhouse has endured 
as our home and a center for all our outreach and ministry. 
We pray it has been a place where you have felt welcome and 
sensed what is expressed in our constitutions: “With joy and 
with zeal for the reign of God, we commit ourselves…to a life of 
faithfulness to the gospel of Jesus Christ.”

Whether we gather in person, in spirit, or through your sharing 
of gifts, we welcome you into our lives and express gratitude for 
allowing us into yours.

 “For where two or three are gathered together in my name, I am 
there in their midst.” (Matthew 18:20)

In the joy of St. Dominic, 

Sister Rebecca Ann Gemma, OP
Prioress General
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graced by Dominican  
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The Holy Preaching.  That’s what 
St. Dominic called his community. 
Since the 13th Century “The Holy 

Preaching”—Dominican women and men; 
sisters, brothers, priests, and laity—have 
lived and preached the good news of the 
Gospel of Jesus Christ.

Springfield Dominican Sisters’ lives in the 
21st Century are rooted in our 800-year-old 
tradition: communal living, common prayer 
and liturgy, and study for the mission. 

We are also committed to walking with 
those who are poor and marginalized, and to 
working toward systems that acknowledge 
the holiness of all life.

Our foundresses’ educational mission lives 
on. 

We sponsor three high schools in Illinois, 
provide literacy education in formal and 

informal settings, and are educators and 
administrators at every level, from pre-
school through post graduate studies. 

Wherever we and our associates are, 
we share a commitment to promoting 
human dignity through teaching 
and preaching, accompaniment and 
solidarity, caring for creation, and 
dismantling institutional racism.

You will find a complete listing of 
our ministry sites and ways you can 
share our mission at springfieldop.org/
dominican-mission/.

“The Holy 
Preaching”

Photos clockwise from left: Bethany House of Hospitality for assylum 
seekers, Chicago; Sister M. Paulette Joerger at Our Lady of Mt. Carmel 
Regional Catholic School, Herrin, Ill.; Sisters Maristella Dunlavy, 
Margaret Grueter, and Henrianne Schmidt at Sacred Heart Convent, 
Springfield.
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Serving God in Ordinary Time!

Some people prefer to think 
of God’s call in their lives in 
cinematic glory like the call 

of Old Testament prophets who 
experienced burning bushes, 
parting seas and miraculous 
rescues from hungry lions or 
poisonous snakes. 

Not Steve Boyer. Steve will tell 
you that the greatest revelation of 
God in his life has come through 
the ordinary events of everyday 
life.   His relationship with the 
Dominican Sisters followed this 
route, too.

Steve’s first encounter with the 
Dominican Sisters was as his 
teachers for weekend religious 
education classes at the parish 
in Mount Zion, Ill., where he was 
raised.

Decades later he met the 
Dominicans again when he and 
Irene moved to Springfield. They 
attended St. Patrick’s Church and 
later, St. Francis Cabrini where they 
found a welcoming community 
and a friendly environment which 
led Irene to seek full communion 
in the Catholic Church.

Dominicans taught in both places, 
and the Boyers were aware of 
the sisters’ existence but weren’t 
really in relationship with them. 
Then one day 
at work, as 
Steve neared 
retirement, 
Rachel 
Gotanco, his 
coworker and 
a Dominican 
Associate, 
mentioned he 
might enjoy volunteering at the 
Dominican Motherhouse.

At that point Steve was just looking 
toward retirement and put Rachel’s 
suggestion in the back of his mind. 

Six months later, as Steve and 
Irene were leaving the Cathedral 
after Mass, Rachel caught up 
with them and reminded Steve 
the Dominicans were accepting 
applications for the next associate 
class. She encouraged him to 

contact the 
director, Sister 
Paul Mary 
Janssens.
Curious 
now, Steve 
called Sister 
Paul Mary.  
From her, 

he learned about the associate 
program and various volunteering 
opportunities.

No burning bush. No parting sea. 
Just a co-worker conversation and 

Steve Boyer, right, and his wife Irene, during a visit to Cor Unum House in 2019. The Boyers 
are parishioners at St. Cabrini Parish, Springfield, and enthusiastic supporters of the ministry 
of Cor Unum. In addition to their philanthropic giving, they support the Dominican sisters in 
other ways. Pre-pandemic, Steve gave hours every week companioning some of our elder 
sisters and Irene reveled in providing the sisters with an array of fancy hats for their annual 
Kentucky Derby Day celebrations, a nod to our congregational origins in the Bluegrass State. 

a chance encounter led Steve to his 
relationship with the Dominicans 
and his deepening understanding 
that we serve God best in every 
day, ordinary circumstances.

Steve appreciated the associate 
meeting presenters talking at a 
level he could understand while 
elevating his thought process.  He 
frequently left with questions, 
which began to make sense as he 
applied what he was learning to his 
life.  

As time went on, Irene began to 
notice a change in Steve. He told 
her, “If you go to the Motherhouse 
with a negative attitude, it’s 
impossible to keep it!  I’m realizing 
that choosing to be positive, rather 
than negative has a healthier 
impact on others and within me!”

‘What I’ve done for them is ordinary’

“If you go to the 
Motherhouse with a 
negative attitude, it’s 

impossible to keep it!”

Continued on page 12
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Donor Listing
    MONTHLY DONOR

1st YEAR DONORS

Sister Mary Jo Sobieck started a new ministry in 2022 which includes 
teaching theology and assisting with campus ministry at Calumet 
College of St. Joseph in Whiting, Ind. Here she is with the director of 
campus ministry, Larry Cubalchini, right, and some members of the 
student ministry team. 

Mary Lou Aiello
Daniel Anderson
Walter & Mary Arvesen 
Carol Babb Quill
Elizabeth Bakalik
Buzz & Ellie Baker
Peggy Bales Gilbertson 
Lisa Barnett
Wendy Barrilleaux
William & Christine 		
	 Batalden
Judy & Rich Bechert
John Beyer
Pat & Adrian Bigott
John & Patricia Boho
Allen Bondi
Bernice Borecki
George Boulet
Renita Brummer OSF

Charlene and William 		
	 Bullock
Rosemarie Burg
Creselda Caldwell
Kathleen Canali
Litina Carnes
Castagno Family 
Castagno Family Charitable 	
	 Fund
Carolyn & Daniel Celeste
Yvonne Chamberlain
Caitlin Charnow
Loretta Cleary
Dr. & Mrs. Robert 		
	 Colantino
Fr. Thomas Conde
Russ Connors
Melissa Cox
Jamie & Todd Crandall
Joseph D`Amico
Virginia & Gary Dalla Betta
Sabrina Damery-Bridgman

Patti Darbonne
Ruth Davies
Tim and Donna Derhake
Patrick Derhake
Maria and Steve Desmond
Charles & Sharon Dieringer
Mary Ann Dignan
Marilyn Dixon
Pete Dolter
George Duchossois
Duello Family Land Trust
Debi Edmund
Kathleen Eggleston
Michael Einhorn
Augustine Eleyidath 
Connie Esslinger
William & Mary Fitzgibbons
Jean and Thomas Fowler
Bernadette & Vincent Frost
Cecily Fultz
Judith Gallagher
Susan Gates
Melissa Gaudin
Ralph & Gail Gebert

Mary Gemma 
Kathleen & Peter Giacalone
Joe & Barb Glazik
Margaret and James Gochee
Rosemarie Gorski
Susan & Joseph Griffin
Linda Gullo
Fr. Peter Guthneck

 Mary Harless 
Mary Harris
Mark & Sandy Harris
Dee Harvill
Edward Hayes
Claire Henson
Julie Hermann
Diane Higgins
Denise Hochstatter
Sherry & Ray Hofmister
Hospital Sisters of St. Francis
Bonnie Jean Hyland
Steve & Maggie Jackson

Continued on page 6

Sharene Jeffers
Bill and Gloria Joerger
Lydia & Jon Johnson
Ellen & Sean Joyce
John and Catherine Juris
Patricia & Ken Juip
Brian & Patricia Kelly
Cristin Kelly
Stacy & Andrew Kemps
Thomas & Patricia Kinsella
Susan Krill
Kathleen Krones
Vince Krydynski
Martha & William Kuhl
Kathy Kuhnline
Jeff and Kathy Ladd
Mary & Bob Lange
Barbara Leary
Gloria & Dave Lee
Phyllis Losorelli
Bishop George Lucas
Lou Ann Mack
Mrs. Wayne Mahy
Genevieve Manzo
Daiva Markelis
Ann Martin
Diana & Donald McCleary
R. C. McCormick
Marissa McDermott
Eugene & Anna McLaughlin
James McMonigal
Lisa McNeil
Marion & James Michel
Diane Minarik
Marion Mitchell
Sister Kelly Moline
Dr. Monte & Laura Monroe
Deacon Ed & Theresa 		
	 Morrison
Patricia Mossuto
Msgr. Frank T. Dirksen Trust
Cathy & Thomas Mueller
Karen and John Mutnansky
Evelyn & Steve Nelson
Dianne Nelson
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Continued on page 7

1st YEAR DONORS
continued

Angelic Thompson
Patricia and Bob Tomlin
Peggy Truckenbrod
Members of Tyson Properties,	
	 LLC
John & Mary Ann Ullrich
Ronald & Carol Viehweg
Ducenee Walsh
Jessica Weirich
Mark & Tammy Winter
Samuel Woldeberhan Paulos
Mary Pat Zagone
Judi Zeman
Mark Zia
Marilyn & Gerald Zopp Jr.

Steve Boyer, left, along with Sister Colette Barker celebrates the Kentucky Derby Day at the Motherhouse. 
Steve’s wife Irene, reveled in providing the sisters with an array of fancy hats for their annual Kentucky 
Derby Day celebrations, a nod to our congregational origins in the Bluegrass State. 

Maury & Marilyn Neuweg
Dominican Sisters of Peace
Delores & Rex Nichelson
Scott Nolan
Dennis Nolan &
 Michelle O’Malley
Rebecca Oberg
Joanne & Mark O’Connor
Cynthia Palmer
Stefanie Pansch
Tom & Deanne Potter
Zeena Qiryaqoz
Joseph & Suzanne Regan
Patricia Reiss
Mike Reschke
Veronica Reyes
Judy & Bernard Rice
Carol Richter
Deborah Rigor
Fr. Joseph Ring
Billy & Jean Rinn
Mary Margaret Rochford
Mary Lee Rogers
Andrew & Renae Ross
Lee Roth
Susanne Roulo
Geraldine & Gerald Rumph
Students & Staff Sacred 		
Heart Griffin High School
Mary & Kit Schafer
Thomas & Kristine 		
	 Schmidt
Debra Sciortino
Dr. & Mrs. John Segvich
Patricia Senor Carter
Frances Shafer
Deborah Shibley
Thomas & Mary Sindowski
John and Donna Sinski
Michele Sisson-White
Shirley Skrabutenas
Carol Smith
Deborah Speechley
St. Thomas the Apostle 		
	 Parish
John R Stefani
Maureen & John Sullivan
Ron Swain
Tamra Swistowicz
Ann Thoele
Edward Thomas

2nd YEAR DONORS

Bill & Ruth Albrecht
Charlie & Mary Alice 		
	 Albrecht
Phil & Sharon Anderson
Marlene Appledorn 
Josh & Catherine Becker

 Kathy Black Hayes 
Chris & Tracy Boland
Susan Bracco

 Thomas Bracy 
Sandra Brannon

 Jackie Brinkoetter   
Cory & Taylor Brown
Jeannine & Joseph 		
	 Budreck

Joan Butcher
Sharon & Mark 			
	 Caldwell
Alice Ann Carriger
Kathy Clark
Dominck & Adele 		
	 Cocciemiglio
Jan Conrady
Debbie & Kevin 			
	 Convey
Margaret Crombie
Deborah Crum
Al & Teresa Darabaris 

    MONTHLY DONOR
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Sister Maristella Dunlavy, left and Sister Kathleen Kenny enjoy a break during a 
community meeting, July 2022. 

Continued on page 8

Jacqueline & Ronald Davis
Linda Dawson
John Elston
Dr. & Mrs. Ben Esparaz
Tom Evanich
Bea Fodor
Mary Jane Forney
Natalie & Charles Funk
Lisa Gass
Charlie Gramlich & Pat 		
	 Pedigo
Margie & Dom Greco
Dr. Groesch Groesch
Russell & Jan  Groppel 
Jo Ann & Larry Harris
Nancy Henry
Ronald & Sharon 		
	 Herrington
Holy Family Parish
Holy Spirit Catholic Church
Elinor and Howard Hui
Virginia Ann Joerger
Ronald Kirts
Patrick Kniery
Pat & Ed Knod
Jeanine Kolb
Merideth Kreie
Fr. Michael Kuse
Donald & Joan Lauer
Julie & Michael Lubbe
Grant Account Lumina
Geralyn Mack
Philip & Kathleen Madonia
Tom & Pat Malohn
Lupe Mares
Jennifer & Kevin McCallister
Robert & Mikey McQuade
Marilyn Merkley
Anthony Miranda
Helen Murphy
Joelle Murr
Ross Myers
Carol Neirs
Marie Nelson
Pamela Nesbitt
Ellen & Nick O’Connor
Kathy Onak
Debbie & Steve Pambianchi
Dr. & Mrs. Paul Perona
Clara Peters
Marilee & Brian Peters
John & Mary Peterson

2nd YEAR DONORS
continued

Fr. Joel Phelps
Sue Powers 

 Jim & Jo Powers
Winifred Probst
Frank Quiriconi
Jim & Patti Redell
Sandra & Lionel Regione
James Roethlein
Bernadine & Louis Rogers
Donald Ross
James Rowland
Pat & Paul Rumph
Robert & Janis Schmalz
Mary Jane Schofield
Friends of St. Catherine’s 	
	 Village Association
Saunja Slater
Yvonne Smith
Judith & Robert Stewart
Peter & Deborah Stoll
Tom & Sharon Streit
Nancy Weber
Amy Welter
Donald & Karen Welter
The Church of Holy Apostles
Bill & Liz Williams

 Becky Woiwode
Mel Wolff
Michael & Patricia 		
	 Yurkowski

Franz & Audrey Zinsser
Joan Zurita

3-5 YEAR DONORS
Mary Ager
John & Marlene Aister
Ron & Sharon Albrecht
John  Allen & Patricia 		
	 Hodges
Carol & John Anzelmo
Doug & Ruth Atwater
Jean Babicz
Tom & Pat Bailey
Natalie & Jay Bales
Patricia Barrett
Walter & Therese Barry
Bob & Yolanda Bastas
Pat Bava
Howard Beagles
Mike and Karen Beckmann
Linda Bee & Richard Fainter
Bill & Rita Bennett
John & Carolyn Berger
Terrill & Carol Berkland
David Berlin
Marcela Bermudez
Joe Best

Pam Blackorby
Robert Blackwell
Ronald & Judy Blakley

 Bill Blankenship  
Tena & Raymond Bluhm
Susan Booth
Melvin Boule
Page Bourland
Helen Brandon
  Reginald Britton  
Bob & Pat Brock
Sue Brosmith
Michelle Brown
Sara Brown
Connie Budberg-Speck

 Keith & Lucinda Buescher  
Sandra Bumber
Anna Burgess
Mary Burmeister
Georgianna Burns
Bettie Burtle
Charles & Rosemary 		
	 Buscher

 Anthony & Brenda Butler      
Janet & Doug Butler
Crystal Cady
Terry & Wendy Call
Mary Cameli & Susan Sporer
Donald & Judy Casper
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Donor Listing

Continued on page 9

Mary & Sonny Castro
Jerry Cavanaugh
Judy Cervellone
Delinda Chapman
Donna Chenoweth
Marlene Clancy
Jean Clark
James & Deborah Cleary
Rita Clennon
Edward Cole
Marleen & Michael Condit
Tim & Cheryl Corcoran 
Mary Beth & Tony Couri

 Shirley Crawford 
Linda & Fred Curtis
Lige & Tracy Daley
Sue Davin
Wayne & Leighann Delabre
Duane DeLonais & 		
	 Charlotte Evens
Howard Derrick & Miriam 	
	 Bayati

 Sheila Dickerson  
Phyllis Didier
Sharmin Doering
Ann Dondanville
Gene & Sandra Donley
Theresa Dorau
Pat & Mary Dougherty
Paul & Dorothy Droste
Ted Duello 
Mary Stella Duffy
Gary & Jan Durbin
Gary & Jackie Eberly
Joseph & Susan Eby
Denise Erb
Mary Ellen Eversman
Ron & Cheri Fafoglia
Scott & Taisiia Farley
David & Laurie Farrell

 John & Vicky Farrelly 
 Blanca & Steve Farris 

Karen & Joe Fassero
Thomas & Trudy Faulkner
Terry & Jack Federico
Paul Fellhauer
Jan Fellhauer
Lisa Fendrich

3-5 YEAR DONORS
continued

Stephen Fernandez-Brennan
Pam Fese
Joe & Karla Fiaoni
Mary Lou & Roger Flahive
Deborah & Randy Flinn
Debbie & Eric Flock
Marjorie Fonza Thomason
Carl & Judith Fraterrigo
Mary Rita & Jeanne 		
	 Friedman
Ron Furman
Christine & Edward Gaffigan
Bill Galloway
Theresa Gangitano
Mary & Henry Gartner
Dan & Jo Ann Geisler
Susan Genenbacher
Nora Gessert
Patricia Giganti
Jerry Glazik
Patricia Goclan
Diane Godin
Larry & Yosh Golden
Zefin & Kathleen Gorecki
Ron Gotanco
Grady Fertilizer Dealer 		
	 Supply, Inc.
Matt & Carla Grady
Dr. Donald & Patricia 		
	 Graham
Hugh Graham
Marty & Diane Green
Darlene Greenwood & Gary 	
	 Doolen
Jane Grieser
Jim & Mary Grundel
Mary & Mike Gulash
Robert Guretz
Robert & Pauline Haley
Christanne Hampton

 Jack & Kim Harrell 
Rosemary & Richard Hauser
Tracey & Paul Heideman
John & Patricia Heneghan
Dale & Debra Herrmann
Patrick Herrmann
Rick & Debbie Highcock
James & Beth Hilbing

Bill & Evelyn Holthaus
Staff Holy Angels Catholic 	
	 School
Mark Hopper

 Patricia Horn
Mary & Bob Hronek
Marvin & Judy Hughes
Jeanine & David Hurst
Kim Hutmacher
John Jaworski
Jean Johnson
Julia Johnson
Wendy Johnson
Bob & Delores Jones, Jr.
Ronald & Jane Juip
Honora Kaler
Helen & Martin Katz
Thomas & Amy Kaufmann
Lawrence & Rita Keeley
Diane Keller
John Kelly

 Mike & Cindy Kessler 
 Frank Kincs

David & Jan Kirchman
Lark Kirchner
Knights of Columbus Council 	
	 4175 Springfield IL
Knights of Columbus Council 	
	 4849
Margie & John Kolaz
Dave & Cathy Kolaz
Sharon Kopp
Carolyn & Larry Korte
David Krance
Catherine Kraus
Anna Krug
Mary Lou Kunold

 Michael & Paula Lantz 
Thomas & Teresa Laughlin
Lauterbach Tire and Auto
Lily Layden
Marlene Lees
Leo & Laura Lenn
Rosemary Lewis

 Kathleen & Rogelio Lim 
John & Rose LoGrasso
Margaret Lombe
Agnes Love

Gerald & Ann Mack
Paul Mack
Mary & Dennis Mahoney
Lynn & Terence Manning
Kathleen Manno
Michele & John Marr
Bonnie Martyn
Gerald & Carol Mast
Randy & Jane McClintick
Jim & Ellen McGough
Mike & Jean McKee

 Leticia McMillan 
David McNair
Michael McNamara
Tom & Sharon McSwiggin
Ann Meckes
Gabriela Menard
Pat & Janet Metz
Ralph Metz
Cheryl & Richard Meyer
Louanne Milbrandt
Connie Miller
Marcia & Clyde Miller
Lee & Laurie Miller
Craig Missel
Helen Moose
James Morris
Jean Moser
Jeff & Maribel Mueller
Christine Mullinax
Tom Narcissi
Dee Nelson
Matt & Carole Noonan
William & Roberta Nowaczyk
Dan O’Hara
Paul O’Shea
Msgr. James O’Shea
Sally & Greg Patton

 Cynthia Pearson
Chris & Scott Pennell
John & Sherry Perkovich
Dennis & Shirley Pierce
Janine Poronsky
Jim & Denise Power
Thomas Power

 James Prombo
Warren & Marilee Provost
Edward & Marian Pruitt

    MONTHLY DONOR
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3-5 YEAR DONORS
continued

Continued on page 10

Norinne Pulec
Roger & Susan Quinlan
Joyce Rakers

 Charlene Reimer
Donna Lee Reiss
Fr. George Remm
Stanley Rhodes
Annette & Vincent Rizzo
John & Carol Roberts
Diane & Albert Rogers
Rita Rohn
Richard & Barbara Romer
Glenn & Kathy Rovey
Dave & Carolyn Rudolf
Norman & Greta Rumph
Dr. Marcelo Ruvinsky
Mike Ryan
Joe Salazar & Susan Kneller
Dave & Mary Sanders
Joseph Sanfilippo
Dale & Claire Schiltz
Margaret Schmitt
Thomas & Nancy Schneider
Deborah & Walter Schwartz
Rick & Theresa Serena

 Stella Shaw 
Terry Shelley
Ralph Sims
Larry Sipes

 John & Mary Sivak
Barbara Skadow
Rita Mae Sloan
Valerie & Gary Smalley
Ed & Rose Spaargaren
Lisa Sprayberry
Rosella Spreen
SS Peter & Paul Church
St. Malachy Church
Ed & Margaret Stahoviak
Pat Stapleton
Marlene & Joseph Steffen
Lynne Stengel
Janet Stevenson
Richard & Connie Stielow
Toby Stortz
Marie Strauch
Fr. Kevin Sullivan
Kathy & Tom Tarpey
Mark & Marybeth Tatum
Karen & Ken Thomas
Colleen & Paul Troesch

 Judy Babb-Troxell & Jeff 	
	 Troxell

 Mary Van Wert
Michael Vercimak
Thomas & Judy Vernier
Sharon & Tom Vieira
Charlene Vollmer
Paula & Tim Vreeland
Karen Wade
Toni Waggoner
Daniel Wagner
Brian Walsh
Christopher Walsh
Phil & Janet Warner
Patricia Watson-Billadeau
Barbara Waymire
Helen Weber
Kris & Dan Wellman
Patty Wells
Carol Wesley

 Mable West
Verona Whitmore
Purificacion Wilson
Betty Wirtz
Helen Wojcik
Eric & Genny Woratschka
Thomas Wroblewski
Joanne & Greg Young
Dr. Casey & Linda Younkin
Roberta Zeller
Kenneth & Karen Zumbahlen

6 - 8 YEAR DONORS
Elizabeth Adams Taylor

 Dan & Ligia Anderson 
Anabella Armada

 Nancy Armstrong 
Sarah Bajco Illinois LLC
Barbara Barnett
Delia Basile
Barbara Bauman
Carrie Becker
Paul & Noreen Beckman
Daniel & Anita Bedell
Forrest & Nancy Beery

 Teresa & Leahy Bennett 
Kathleen Benoit
Dave & Jo Berg

 Diane Best 
Karl & Georgia Blalock

 Mary Kay Bolser 
Robert & Carolyn Bonjean
John & MaryEllen Bonk

John Bracha
John & Janet Brill
Mary Lynn Broe
Anthony Brown
Colleen Brown
John & Sharen Bucari
Alice Bulinski
Donna & Lee Burr
Joan & Kent Burroughs
Butler Funeral Homes

 Adriana Cabrera 
Jacqueline Calamello
Tom & Janice Call
Mary Campbell

 Kent & Barb Cassell 
James Caulfield & Nancy 

Benson
Jan & Tony Cerniglia
Marilyn Cervellone
Dan & Mary Anne Chevalier

 Brenda Clark 
June & William Cleary
Timothy & Janice Coleman
Peggy & Derek Colsman
Jovita Cozean
Cynthia & Michael Crain

 Sheila Crain 
Christopher Cummings & 

Ann Jones
Patrick & Virginial Daugherty
Virginia Dauz
Patrick & Mary Davis

 Geoff & Rita Davis
 Charlotte Denight 

Paula & Thomas Denny
Lester & Gina Diamond
William & Norma Dieterle
Debbie & Thomas DiLello
Deb Dingmann
David & Norma Dion
Bobbie Doan
Ann Donovan
Cynthia Downer
Maurice & Jan Dullenty
Dawn & Doug Dunn

 Cindy & Gerard Dupczak
Ed & Lorrie Durbin
Beatrice & Walter Eliasen
Mike & Carla Eling
Tom & Carole Ann Eling
Debbi & Kevin Ellis
Ron & Mary Pat Esposito
Sonia Estrella

Pamela Evans
Jim & Terry Feld
Rose & Terry Fernandes
David & Linda Ferrin

 Grace Fiorenza
James & Carol Fischer
Mary Fischer
Sister Ann Flanagan RSM
Dr. Jeff & Kathy Fletcher
Ron & Meena Flynn
John Franz
Paul & Barbara Frederick
Lee Gaeding
Marge Galloway
Peter & Eleanor Garvey
Martha Gass
Polly Gates
Agnes Gaw
Chris & Ellen Gemma
Mike & Karen Gemma

 Pat Gemma & Marie Barrett 
 Julie Gindy

Joyce Glandon
Michael & Betty Goldasich
Tom & Mary Ann Golden

 Maurice & Ruth Gordon
John & Patty Graham
Barbara Gramlich
Jon & Kathleen Grewe
Bonnie & John Griffin
Lisa Griffin
Deanna & Terrence Griffin
Maureen Gruich
Joseph & Cathy Gulash
Joe & Marge Guretz
Mary Ann & Gene Haakonson
James & Marcia Habib
Joan Hackett-Metzger
James Hamann & Patricia 	
	 Hofkamp
Lorraine & Paul Hancock
Joan Hanrahan
Jim Hansel
Eileen & Frank Harbauer
Steve & Jeannette 		
	 Hassebrock
Mike & Kathy Haupers
Tom & Laurie Hayes
Pat & Mike Hayes
Dennis & Julie Heim
Jeannie Hemphill
John & Michele Hilbing

    MONTHLY DONOR
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Donor Listing

Continued on page 11

6 - 8 YEAR DONORS
continued

Ken & Rosemary Hilger
Mary & Tom Hodson
Eugene & Patricia Hoffman
Jean & Phillip Hogan
Carolyn Holmes
Bob & Sande Holthaus
Pat & Laverne Holthaus
Theresa Horne
Michael & Carolyn Houston
Nancy Howard
Bob & Dale Howe
Margaret & Lawrence Huck
Barbara Hughes
Robert & Jodie Hughes

 Cora Hughes
Ronald & Marilyn Hull

 Dietgard Hunsley
Mary Ann Hurtig
Tom & Janice Hyde
Glenn & Madonna 		
	 Jacobs
Jason & Kristina 		
	 Jansen
Mary & Thomas 		
	 Jansen
Jim & Kris Jarocki
Judy Jepsen-Popel

Bob & Carol Jessup
Ray & Marilyn Jones
Steve & Becky Jones

 Derrick Jones 
Mary Ann & Alex Jordan
Karl Jordan

 Johnetta Jordan
John & Janice Joyce
Susan Juip
Nancy Junker
Mary Nell Kadlec
Michael Kaiser
James Kappel
Martha & Nicholas Karris

 Susan & Andy Kempen
Ted Kendall
Barbara Kern
James & Dawn Ketchum

 Letitia Kieszling 
Thomas & Susan Kilian
Susan & John Klemm
Rantoul Council No. 4450 	
	 Knights of Columbus
Myron & Mary Koch
Carl & Nancy Koch
Dan & Barbara Koch
Joe Kouba

Kat Krone
Emily Kurtzer
Pat & Sue Landgrebe
Jean Long
Catherine Malec
Peggy Mancuso
Karen Manno

 Marvetta Marron
 Karen Marruffo 

Donald & Juliana Martinez
Frank & Cindy Masko
Paul & Judy Matijevic

 James Mauer 
Doug Mayer
Carol McCue
Tom Micklus
Mary Millburg
Suzanne & Keith Miller
Kevin & Cindy Moline
Rev. Joseph Molloy
Paul & Sandra Montino
Bill & Sue Moredock
Shirley & David Morris
Richard & Patricia Morris

 John Muchorski

Thomas & Barbara Mulcahy

Virginia Murphy

Mary Ann & James Nemecek

David & Carol Netterfield
Dale & Carol Neudecker
Barbara Neustadt
Teri & Dan Nisser
James and Barbara 		
	 Nothnagel
Rose Ann Nunn
Nina O’Connor
Larry O’Gara
Mike & Beth O’Shea
Patricia Parkin

 Audrey Peacock 
Kathleen Penchauer
Nicholas & Mary Ann 		
	 Penning
Andrew & Margaret Perrie
Jo Ann Pisel
Irene Pohlman
Donna Povse
Mary Powers

 Frank & Geri Ramirez 
Martha Rawe
Kevin Reedy

 Alyssa & Greg Regan
Greg & Lisa Reis
Curtis & Ann Ribando
Jim Richert

 Vickie Richuisa
Sandra Robinson
James & Sharon Rosinski
Mary & Frank Rowland
Conrad & Kathryn 		
	 Rubinkowski
Joseph & Patricia Russ
Carole Ryczek
Jan & Roger Sables

 Patrice Saitta
 Nini Saner

Therese Sayles
Bill & Mary Scanlon
Mary & Donald Schaefer

 Vicki Schmidt
Tamara Schmitt
John & Donna Schreiber
Anna Marie Schuh
Sandra Schuler

The COVID-19 pandemic presented its challenges but the Dominican Sisters found that 
Zoom meetings were an excellent way to communicate. Sister Kathleen Anne Tait, left, 
listens as Grant Donath from Sacred Heart Griffin shares his thoughts on antiracism.

    MONTHLY DONOR
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6 - 8 YEAR DONORS
continued

The 2022 jubilee class, including Sister Rose Miriam Schulte, 
background, and Sister Judith Anne Haase, foreground, processes, 
singing, from the chapel after the community celebration on August 
6, 2022.

Continued on page 12

Karen & George Schultz
Richard & Madalyne Scott
Steve & Lynn Scott
Victoria Selinger
Mike & Jana Sexton
Karen Sheridan
Jim & Edie Skube
Concetta Smart

 Katherine Smothers
Joyce Sonntag
Rev.  Timothy R. Piasecki 
Ann Staats
Kathleen & Steve Stegmaier
Dee Stern
Phyllis Stoecklein

 Marcia Stoffel
Martin Sullivan
Alan & Janet Summy
Thomas & Billie Swift

 Brad Tait
Kathleen & John Testin
Donna & Richard Thiernau
Letricia Thomas
Tom & Shirley Uhll
Joe & Hati Uy
Nancy Van Grondelle

 Linda Van Hecke
Peggy & Don Van Slochem
Jonathan Vasquez
Thomas & Mary Veeser
Jane Veith
Deborah & Stephen Vidic
Lorraine Wagner
Bob & Barb Walbert
Mike & Mary Walsh
Stan & Mary Jo Wasser
Raymond Watson
Timothy & Susan 		
	 Weitekamp
Mary Welch
Judy Welsh
Judge Milton Wharton
Fr. Gerald 			 
	 Wickenhauser
Rickey & Alexis 			
	 Williams
Marilyn Williams
Rebecca & Walter 		
	 Woodhull
Keith & Ann Woods
Marion Wozniak
Carter & Linda Wright
Kathleen Xamis

Sam Yacono
Beth & Dennis Young
Daniel Yuhas & Karen Muoz
Rev. Frederick Zagone SJ

 Tom & Mary Lou  Zarlengo  

9 - 11 YEAR DONORS

Joe & Sharon Bencze
William & Joanne Biderbost
Dan & Cynthia Borschnack
Steve & Florence Boyer
Dolores Brady
Joann Brown
Jack & Janice Butler
Richard & Ann Carr

Mike & Marcia Carter

Kathy Cope

 Kathleen Cory

 Bradley Cox 

Marcella Dimock

Steve & Linda Dinges

John Ditchel

Mary Dunlavy

 Gail Eck

 James & Celeste Egger

Joe & Mary Eling

Paul Eling

Fran Fischer

Anna Francis

Bill & Peg Freeman

Barbara Fuhrwerk

Rey & Rachel Gotanco

Tom & Jeannene Gould

Sally Hays

 Patrick Heitzman

 Susan Hickman

Lynne Hopp

John & Claudia Howe

Gary & Cathy Jacob

Rev. Steven Janoski

 Rita Johnston

 Richard Kaczmarek

Nancy Rita Kaz

Ruth Kopec 

Donald & Ann Lamb

Donna Lamoureux

Anne Landrum

Joann & Rose Lenn

Claire Loader

Mary Kay Lohrenz

Melissa and Brian Miller

Jean Naumovich

Robert Nolan & Martha 		

	 Olson

Rita Nortrup

Maureen Norvell

Edward & Pat Obrzut

Mary Ann Ohler

Mary Lou Piazza

Ruth Ann Pilney

Rose & Luke Ross

Carole Ann Rudolph

Kerry & Tanya Sarver

Daphne Skretvedt

Lou & Emalea Sohaney

Larry Volk

Mark Wolff

 Susan Yant 

Sally Zabawa

Ray & Marilyn Zeimet

12 YEAR DONORS

 Kathy Crawford Maland

Joyce Kazmierski

August & Kathleen Lentz

Patricia & Frank Manchik

Marilyn Marshall

Anita Mason

Brian & Cecelia McDonnell

13 YEAR DONORS
Katie Call
Mary Ellen Ewing

 Anne Hilofsky
Michael & Karen Kindred
Edward & Virginia Lenn
Mark & Susan Quinn
Al Rechner
Steven Vatch

14 YEAR DONORS

Dan & Alice Chambers
Ingrid Costaldi
Holy Family Parish
Mary Pellizzari
David & Marianne Vogie

15 YEAR DONORS
John Beeler
Patricia Kirby

16 YEAR DONORS

Philip & Carol Graham

Ricardo & Isabelle Roman

Marjane Warren
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17 YEAR DONORS
Jeanette Devereaux

Richard & Mary Flammini

Carole Long

18 YEAR DONORS
Carl & Betty Grewe
Brad & Sarah Hessling

 Shirley Juip
Norbert & Jo Ann Lustig
Steven & Suzanne Reed
Sheila Tomlin

19 YEAR DONORS

Susan Dunbar-Winslow
Bill & Rita Godsell
Doris Reid
Pat Stack

20 YEAR DONORS
Richard & Edeltraud Berry
Bernice Spanier

Grant Donath, Caitlin Davis, and Edyth Cole, all members 
of SDART, the Springfield Dominican Antiracism Team, 
share some fun during the December 2022 meeting. With 
the support of our SDART partners, we continue to grow in 
awareness of structures that stand in the way of racial equity 
and to take steps to bring about transformation with our 
sphere of influence. Antiracism efforts encompass our high 
schools, including Sacred Heart-Griffin where Grant teaches 
social sciences, the Dominican Literacy centers, Jubilee Farm, 
and St. Dominic Health Services, Jackson, Miss. In 2022 the 
Springfield Dominican Associate program also joined the 
effort. An associate subcommittee of SDART was formed this 
year and is working toward integrating antiracism principles 
in the formation of current and new associate candidates.

Steve was impressed 
with the sisters’ 
pleasant disposition and 
appreciation 
for the “little” 
things with 
which he 
helped. “I 
wasn’t living 
my faith 
full-time as 
a person,” he 
recalled. 

“When I saw the sisters’ 
fulltime commitment, it 
taught me how I could 
serve God in the everyday 
things I do.  I realized the 
little things I did were for 
betterment of others and 
for the glory of God.”

Steve and Irene also 
recognized God’s 
generosity to them and 

they began making 
donations to support the 
elder sisters Steve enjoyed 
visiting every week.

They like to say they give 
to the Dominican Sisters 
and other organizations 

important to them with 
their right hand, not 
thinking about what 
they have in their left 
hand.  They know that 
in giving, they receive 
more blessings and more 
fulfillment than they 
could imagine.  “What the 
sisters have done for me 
in my life is remarkable,” 
Steve reflected.

“In comparison, what 
I’ve done for them is 
ordinary!”   

“There was nothing 
ordinary about the gift 
of attention and care 
Steve brought to the 
motherhouse when he 

visited each week,” said 
Sister Ann Clennon, the 
motherhouse prioress.

“His loving attention was 
extraordinarily healing for 
many of our sisters.”

The Dominican Sisters 
deeply appreciate our 
relationship with Steve 
and Irene and all our 
generous benefactors 
whose names appear 
in this report. Your 
partnership with us as 
donors and volunteers are 
a manifestation of the love 
God desires for all!

“Choosing to be positive, 
rather than negative has a 
healthier impact on others 
and within me”

Serving God in Ordinary Time
continued from page 4

    MONTHLY DONOR
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Springfield Dominican Sisters 
and Associates engaged 
a panel of advocates to 
discuss challenges facing 
LGBTQ persons and their 
loved ones. The guests 
shared their experiences 
and responded to questions. 
From left: Gail Wasmer, mom 
of a transgender child; Jonna 
Cooley, executive director 
of the Phoenix Center in 
Springfield, and Christine 
Zuba, a member of the sisters’ 
LGBTQ Circle of Allies. Behind 
them are Dominican sisters 
Marcelline Koch and Mila Díaz 
Solano, Circle of Allies leaders.

Donor Listing
Gifts in memory of sisters and friends

Sister Ida Marie Adams	
Patricia Kirby

Mary Agusti	
Scott Nolan

Sister Mary Albrecht	
Bill & Ruth Albrecht
Ron & Sharon Albrecht
Mary Jane Schofield

Mary Augusti	
Carl & Betty Grewe

Sister Margaret Rose     	
	 Aultz	
Donald & Ann Lamb

Sister Ann Regina 		
	 Baker	
Buzz & Ellie Baker 
Anne Hilofsky 

Sara Balbuena	
Anthony Miranda

Sister Regina Marie 		
	 Bernet	
Anita Steinstra

Cheryl Best	
Mike Ryan

Mr. & Mrs. Jim 		
	 Borschnack	
Dan & Cynthia Borschnack

Sister M. Dominica 		
	 Brennan	
Brian & Cecelia McDonnell
Bill & Liz Williams

Sister Wilma Marie 		
	 Broemmel	
Judith Broemmel

Philip Brosmith	
Sue Brosmith

Sister M. Dolorita 		
	 Brown	
Barbara Gramlich 
Jim Richert

Raymond Bulinski	
Alice Bulinski

Shirley & Rosemary 		
	 Buscher	
Charles & Rosemary 		
	 Buscher

Tom & Marge Byrnes	
Anne Landrum

Helen Call & Sister 		
	 Thomasene Dunham
Terry & Wendy Call
Mary & Frank Rowland

Edward & Anne Canny	
Mary Campbell

Doris (Curtin) 		
	 Castagno	
Castagno Family 
Charitable Fund

Helen Cavanaugh	
Jerry Cavanaugh

Sisters M. William, 		
	 Innocent &     		
	 Benedict Clarke	
Philip & Carol Graham

Sister M. Innocent 		
	 Clark	
David Berlin

Sister Ritaclare Cleary	
Mike & Jana Sexton

Jeanie Cleman	
Steve & Linda Dinges 
Michael & Betty Goldasich 
Mark & Sandy Harris 
Judy Babb Troxell & Jeff 	
	 Troxell

Sister Margaret Ellen 	
	 Collins	
Larry O’Gara

Simon Cory	
Kathleen Cory

Sister Philip Neri OP	
Mary Harless

Theresa Delabre	
Wayne & Leighann 		
	 Delabre

Sister M. Virginia 		
	 Derhake	
Patrick Derhake 
Tim & Donna Derhake 
Fran Fischer 
Polly Gates 
Susan Gates 
Michael & Betty Goldasich 
Mary Harris 
Deborah Rigor

Dominican Sisters
	 (St. Michaels, Duluth)
Fr. Peter Guthneck

Michael (Ken) 		
	 Donovan	
Ann Donovan

Kathleen B. 				  
	 Duchossois	
George Duchossois

Sister Cecilianne 		
	 Duello	
Deborah & Randy Flinn

Continued on page 14
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Continued on page 15

Gifts in memory of sisters and friends
Continued

Sister M. Thomasene 		
	 Dunham  	
Katie Call 
Brad & Sarah Hessling

Sister Maria Eck	
Ruth Ann Pilney 
Irene Pohlman 
Nancy Van Grondelle

Sister M. Megan     		
	 Farrelly	
Mary Lou Kunold 
Genevieve Manzo

Rosemary Fellhauer	
Paul Fellhauer

Sister Monica 			
	 Finnegan	
Karen Sheridan

Sisters Marie Vianney 	
	 Trutter & Catherine 	
	 Fitzgerald
Lou & Emalea Sohaney

Sister M. Karla Fritz	
John & Janet Brill

Don Full	
Mary Lou & Roger Flahive

Bob Galloway	
Marge Galloway

Sister Mary Gianini	
Debbie & Steve 		
	 Pambianchi

Sister M. Brendan 		
	 Gibbons	
Donald & Juliana Martinez

Sister M. Richard 		
	 Godsell	
Bill & Rita Godsell

Sister M. Fran Gorman	
Marilyn Dixon

Sister Agnes Clare 		
	 Graham	
Dr. Donald & Patricia 		
	 Graham
Hugh Graham
Philip & Carol Graham	

William D. Grant	
Jacqueline Calamello

Sister Janice Greenwood	
Therese Sayles

Sister Francene 		
	 Harbauer 
Lawrence & Rita 		
	 Keeley	
Jim & Denise Power

Maria & Nick 			
	 Herrmann	
Patrick Herrmann

Jack & Birdie Hilbing	
James & Beth Hilbing

Irene Louise Holmes	
Carolyn Holmes

Sister Roselita 		
	 Holthaus	
Pat & Laverne Holthaus
Gerald & Carol Mast

Sister Helen Michael 		
	 Horne	
Doug & Ruth Atwater 
Daniel & Anita Bedell 
Sabrina Damery-Bridgman 
Alice Bulinski 
Gail Eck 
Augustine  Eleyidath 
Michael & Betty Goldasich 
Dee Harvill 
Nancy Henry 
Patricia Kloppenburg 
Nini Saner 
Ronald & Carol Viehweg

Sister M. Ruthanne 		
	 Huss	
Christine Mullinax
Susan Yant

Sister M. Dominic 		
	 Joerger	
Bill and Gloria Joerger

Sister Monica Marie 		
	 Jordan	
Mary Ann & Alex Jordan

Paul & Mary Ann Klein	
Rosemary Lewis
	
Sister Sara Koch	
William & Christine 		
	 Batalden 
Linda & Joseph Irle 
Peggy Truckenbrod 
Joan Zurita

Paul Kuhl	
Carol Babb Quill

Robert Kurtzer	
Emily Kurtzer

Sister Claudia Loader	
Claire Loader 
Sally Zabawa

Sister M. Loyola 		
	 Miller	
Ray & Marilyn Zeimet

Norman A. Lubbe	  
Linda Dawson 
Fran Fischer 
Merideth Kreie 
Evelyn & Steve Nelson 
Julie & Michael Lubbe 
Bill Owen 
Ronald & Sharon 		
	 Herrington 
Amy Welter
Donald &Karen Welter

Rose & Norm Lubbe	
Steve & Linda Dinges 
Susan & Andy Kempen

Michael R. Manno	
Kathleen Manno

Eileen Manno	
Karen Manno

Maureen Maurer	
Mary Lou Piazza

Mary Micklus	
Tom Micklus

Sara Balbuena, Agapita 	
	 Ortega, Procopio 		
	 Miranda	
Anthony Miranda

Barbara Morris	
James Morris

Judy Naradowski	
Ray & Marilyn Zeimet

Franklyn Nelch Jr.	
Kevin and Cindy Moline

Sister Catherine O’Neil 	
Mark Zia

Larry Ormond	
Marjane Warren

Sister M. Roselle 		
	 Orso	
Geralyn Mack
Paul Mack

Sister M. Pauletta 		
	 Overbeck	
Daniel & Anita Bedell 
John & Rose LoGrasso 
Edward & Marian Pruitt 
Rebecca & Woody 		
	 Woodhull

Mary Wrenn Owen	
Jeannine & Joseph 		
	 Budreck

Joan Panzica	
Denise Hochstatter

Sister Janet Marie 		
	 Pfile	
Diane Godin 
Marilee & Brian Peters

Sister Mary Paulita 		
	 Philippe	
David Krance

Sister M. Noel 			
Plummer	
Carrie Becker 
Rosemarie Burg 
Jack & Janice Butler 
Maurice & Jan Dullenty 
Connie Esslinger 
Jean and Thomas Fowler 
Maureen & Hospital Sisters 	
	 of St. Francis 
Darlene & Gary 		
	 Greenwood 
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Gifts in memory of sisters and friends
continued

Michael & Betty Goldasich 
Rey & Rachel Gotanco 
Joann & Rose Lenn 
Genevieve Manzo
Carol Neirs 
Maury & Marilyn 		
	 Neuweg 
Delores & Rex Nichelson 
Rita Nortrup 
Clara Peters 
Tom & Deanne Potter 
Ann Thoele 
Thomas & Judy Vernier 
Stan & Mary Jo Wasser

James Reb	
Carl & Betty Grewe

Sister Charlotte 		
	 Rebbe	
Jo Ann & Larry Harris 
Lisa Rebbe Horne 
Charlie Rebbe 
Diane & Albert Rogers 
Kerry & Tanya Sarver 
Edward Thomas

Sister Ann Regina 		
	 Baker	
Members of Tyson 		
	 Properties, LLC

Frank Repinec	
Steven Vatch

Narcisa Reyes	
Sonia Estrella

Judith Rhodes	
Stanley Rhodes

Noreen Richert	
Barbara Gramlich 	
Jim Richert

Sister M. Melanie 		
	 Roetker	
Anne Hilofsky 
Lark Kirchner

Diane & Jerome 		
	 Roulo	
Susanne Roulo

Agnes Mary Ruder	
Kevin & Cindy Moline

Rev. Henry Schmidt	
Nina O’Connor

Kathy Short	
Fred Armstrong 
Kathleen Eggleston 
Rosemary & Craig Elam 
Barbara & Dave Ellwood 
Tita & Robert Howard 
Kathleen Krones 
Diana & Donald 		
	 McCleary 
Beth & Michael 		
	 Meenehan 

Frances Shafer 
Friends Holy Spirit 		
	 Catholic Church 
Sandi & Ronald Sticka 
Mark & Tammy Winter

Merlin Skretvedt	
Barbara Leary 
Gloria & Dave Lee 
Daphne Skretvedt

Frank Smithers	
Mary Fischer 

Souls in Purgatory	
Debra Sciortino

Jacqueline P. Stefani	
John R Stefani

Members of Stern 		
	 family	
Dee Stern

Sister M. Bernard 		
	 Sullivan
David Berlin

Sister M. Jeremiah 		
Sullivan	
Al & Therese Rechner 

Sister Raymunda 		
	 Troeckler    
Deborah Crum 
Karen & Joe Fassero 
Peter & Eleanor Garvey 

Kathy Kuhnline 
Mary & Kit Schafer 

Sister Marie Vianny 		
	 Trutter — Mom & Dad	
John Beeler

Sister Josephine Therese 	
	 Uhll	
David McNair
Tom & Shirley Uhll

Sister Mary Ventura	
Annette & Vincent Rizzo 
Bernadine & Louis Rogers

Philip & Audrey 		
	 Winterbauer	
Carole Long

Sister Thomas Aquinas 	
	 Winterbauer	
Carole Long

Gerald (Jerry) 		
	 Wright	
Kevin & Cindy Moline

Alan Zeller	
Bernice Borecki 
Charles & Sharon 		
	 Dieringer 
Joyce Glandon 
Roberta Zeller

Increasingly, communications technologies provide 
new avenues for preaching and outreach. In the spring 
of 2022 Sister Santina DeLuca performed her well-
rehearsed monologue as St. Catherine of Siena, the 14th 
century Dominican lay woman who was named Doctor 
of the Church in 1970 for her mystical and pastoral 
theological wisdom. The videographer was Brandon 
Durham.

Relationships that matter 

In 1873 Dominican Father J. A. McShane 
shared with his cousin Father P.J. Macken 
the challenge of finding Catholic 

sisters to teach in Jacksonville, Illinois. 
Father McShane was well acquainted with 
the Dominican Sisters of St. Catharine, 
Kentucky and suggested he try there. Six 
sisters traveled from Kentucky. Thus began 
the Dominican Sisters of Springfield, Illinois.
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Sister Francis Mary Philipp, retiring as liturgical musician at Sacred Heart Convent after eight years, savors the 
final note of the closing liturgy at the 2022 jubilee Mass. Music and liturgy are central to the spiritual life of the 
community.

Donor Listing
Gifts in honor of sisters and friends
Loretta Anderson	
Billy & Jean Rinn

Tom Barrett	
Julie Hermann

Sister Jane Ann 		
	 Beckman	
Tom & Mary Ann Golden

Sister M. Angelene 		
	 Biderbost	
Kathleen Xamis

John Bromfield	
Judith Gallagher

Sisters Phyllis Schenk & 	
	 Josetta Brown	
Toni Waggoner

Rita Ann Brumleve	
William & Christine 		
	 Batalden

Sister Ann Brummel	
Debbi & Kevin Ellis

Sister Margaret Mary 	
	 Burns	
John and Donna Sinski

Helen F. Call	
James Rowland

Ancilla Caulfield, OP	
Kathy & Tom Tarpey

Sisters M. Innocent, 		
	 William, Benedict Clark
Marilyn Marshall

Sister Michaela Collins	
Richard & Pat Urchell

Sister M. Gael Daley	
Bea Fodor 
Lynn & Terence Manning

Sister Susan Karina 		
	 Dickey	
Wendy Barrilleaux 
Charlene and William 		
	 Bullock 

Patti Darbonne 
Melissa Gaudin 
Maureen Gruich 
Claire Henson 
Dr. Monte & Laura 		
	 Monroe 
Dianne Nelson 
Donna Lee Reiss 
Patricia Reiss

Marcella Dimock	
Mike & Marcia 		
	 Carter

Marcella Dimock 93rd 	
	 Birthday	
Mike & Marcia 		
	 Carter

Paul & Betty Dolter	
Pete Dolter

Dominican Sisters 150th 	
	 Anniversary 	
Katie Call
Joseph & Susan Eby

Dominican Sisters of 
Marian Catholic
	 Daniel Anderson

Dominican Sisters -St. 
Dominic Hospital
Cynthia Downer
Maureen Gruich

Susan K. Duitsman	
Judy & Jeff Troxell

Barbara & Mary 		
	 Dunlavy	
Barbara Skadow

Sister Maristella 		
	 Dunlavy	
Pat Bava 
Mary Dunlavy 
Patricia Kirby 
Agnes Love

Stratton Family	  
Anonymous 

Fran Fischer	
James & Carol Fischer

Continued on page 17

Sister Karen Freund 	
Joe Kouba
Mary Lee Rogers

Gebert kids	
Ralph & Gail Gebert

Sister Rebecca Ann 		
	 Gemma	
Mary Gemma
Stan & Mary Jo Wasser

Sister Margaret 		
	 Greuter	
Kathy Cope

Sister Judith Anne 		
	 Haase	
Tom & Mary Ann Golden
Mary Lee Rogers

Sister Margaret Therese 	
	 Hebert
Bill & Peg Freeman

Sister M. Harold 		
	 Hermann	
Lydia & Jon Johnson

Sister Judine Hilbing	
Joseph D`Amico
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Sister Beverly Jeanne 		
	 Howe	
Megan Glynn 
Christanne Hampton 
John & Claudia Howe 
Melissa and Brian Miller

Sister M. Paulette 		
	 Joerger	
Sara Brown 
Alice Ann Carriger

Mary O. Johnson	
Bob & Barb Walbert

Sister Bernice Juip’s 		
	 Birthday	
Marlene  Appledorn 
Tom & Pat Bailey 
Theresa Dorau 
Fran Fischer 
Kathleen & Peter Giacalone 
Carl & Betty Grewe 
Jon & Kathleen Grewe 
Brian & Micki Juip 
Patricia & Ken Juip 
Ronald & Jane Juip 
Shirley Juip 
Susan Juip 
Susan & Andy Kempen 
Mike & Carla Miller 
Geraldine & Gerald 		
	 Rumph 
Pat and Paul Rumph 
Kerry & Tanya Sarver 
Ron Swain 
Van Overbeke Family

Sean & Maureen 		
	 Kelly	
Cristin Kelly

Sister Geraldine 		
	 Kemper	
Jim & Terry Feld 
Donna Lamoureux

Sister Marcelline 		
	 Koch	
Larry & Yosh Golden

Steven Michael 		
	 Krance	
David Krance

Sister Mary Alberta 		
	 Lawless	
Peter & Eleanor Garvey 
Steve & Becky Jones 
Conrad & Kathryn 		
	 Rubinkowski

After the gun tragedy at Robb Elementary School in Uvalde, Texas, on 
May 24, 2022, Sister Adele Human, right, an experienced school social 
worker, was joined at a Naperville March for Our Lives rally by Carolyn 
Schmidt, the 8th grade teacher at St. Rita of Cascia School, Aurora, Ill, 
where Sister Adele was then serving as school social worker. “Carolyn 
and I both knew we needed to be present for the rally, which called for 
gun control and an end to the call to arm teachers. More guns will not 
solve gun violence—in our schools, or anywhere,” Sister Adele said.

Continued on page 18

Gifts in honor of sisters and friends
continued

Sister M. Corde Lenn	
Lark Kirchner
Leo & Laura Lenn 

Sister Gabriella 		
	 Luebbers	
Marcella Dimock

Sister Teresa Marron	
Judy & Jeff Troxell

Dorothy McCaughey	
Nancy Rita Kaz 
Richard & Madalyne 		
	 Scott

Sister M. Paul 			
	 McCaughey	
Dr. & Mrs. John Segvich

Sister Margaret 		
	 McCormick	
Joanne & Greg Young

Michael & Kathy 		
	 McGuire Families
Michael McGuire
	
Sister M. Mercita 		
	 Meier	
Richard & Patricia Morris

Sister M. Loyola Miller 	
Lisa Gass

Sister Marianne 		
	 Nolan	
Georgianna Burns 
Mary Beth & Tony Couri 
Denise Erb 
Jean & Phillip Hogan 
Brian & Cecelia 		
	 McDonnell 
Jean Moser 
Deborah Speechley	

Mike Sotiros & Rebecca 	
	 Oberg	
Rebecca Oberg

Sister Katherine 		
	 O’Connor	
William & Christine 		
	 Batalden 
Mary Lynn Broe 
Peter & Eleanor Garvey 
Helen Moose 
Steve & Becky Jones 
Conrad & Kathryn 		
	 Rubinkowski

David L “Bud” & Helene C 	
	 O’Shea	
Mike & Beth O’Shea

Sister Francis Mary 		
	 Philipp	
Mike & Karen 			
	 Beckmann 
Msgr. Frank T. Dirksen 	
	 Trust 
Barbara Kern
Carol McCue

Lorraine & Mary Philipp
John & Patricia Boho

Sister Agnes Ann 		
	 Pisel	
Jim Hansel 
Phyllis Losorelli 
Susan Yant
	
Samantha, Jay, Anders & 
Archer Podgorski	
John and Donna Sinski

Sister M. Pokorny	
Marion Mitchell

Sister Elyse Marie 		
	 Ramirez	
Mary Fischer
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Gifts in honor of sisters and friends
continued

A modest gift from our ministry subsidy grant made possible community-building activities in Enos Park Neighborhood Garden, like a mini free 
farmer’s market, and a fresh coat of paint on the garden toolshed.

Sister Rita Marie 		
	 Range	
Joseph Sanfilippo

Patsy Reiss	
Donna Lee Reiss

Sister Kristen Rever	
Joe Best 
Rose Ann Nunn

Sister Rose Marie 		
	 Riley	
Geoff & Rita Davis

Sister Celestine 		
	 Rondelli	
Bill & Sue Moredock

Sisters Phyllis Schenk & 	
	 Josetta Brown	
Toni Waggoner

St. Thomas Grade School - 	
	 Class of 1955	
Jeff and Kathy Ladd

Sister Rose Miriam 		
	 Schulte	
Patrick & Mary Davis

Larry Selinger	
Victoria Selinger

John “Jack” Sexton	
Sister Kelly Moline

Sister Norma Somers	
Matt & Carla Grady
Robert & Gail Egan

Sister M. Dorothea 		
	 Sondgeroth	
Pat Stapleton

John & Pat 			 
	 Sondgeroth	
Diane Minarik

Sister M. Joan Sorge	
Mary Stella Duffy 
Ron & Cheri Fafoglia 
Lark Kirchner 
Judy & Jeff Troxell

St. Christina Alumnae	
Tamra Swistowicz

St. Thomas the Apostle 	
	 School	
Marilyn & Gerald Zopp

Sister Patricia Stark	
Anna Marie Schuh

Sister Catherine 		
	 Stewart	
Steve & Maggie Jackson

Angelina Ciotti Tait	
Karen & George Schultz

Sister Anita Tapocik	
Jeanine & David Hurst 
Michael & Paula Lantz

Sister Mary Jean 		
	 Traeger	
Larry & Yosh Golden 
Pat Stapleton
	

Sister M. Ventura	
Nora Gessert

Sister June Volpe	
Joe Best 
Ron & Cheri Fafoglia 
David McNair
	
Sister Francella 		
	 Vyverman	
Rebecca & Woody 		
	 Woodhull

Sister Mary Teresine 		
	 Zarones	
Sandra Brannon 
Patricia Kloppenburg

Sister Sharon Zayac	
Geoff & Rita Davis
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Former educator now feeds the hungry
By Jean Ann Miller

Springfield Dominican 
Sister Katrina Lamkin 
knew at a young age she 

wanted to serve as a sister.

“A friend 
and I shared 
the same 
idea that we 
wanted to 
be sisters. I 
remember 
begging 
my parents 
to let me 
go to Sacred Heart Academy 
to continue my catholic 
education. It was during my 
senior year that I made the 
decision to follow God’s call 
after graduation,” said Sister 
Katrina.

Once in the community, Sister 
Katrina earned a degree in 
elementary education from 
St. Ambrose College. She 
taught at Christ the King 
School, Springfield, Ill., and 
at Holy Rosary, Duluth, 
Minnesota. After earning a 
graduate degree, she served 
as a principal at St. Maurice, 
Morrisonville, Ill., St. Thomas 
More, Elgin, Ill., SS. Peter and 
Paul, Cary, Ill., and was an 
assistant principal at Rosary 
High School in Aurora, Ill.

Over the past 53 years in 
education she has seen many 
changes in the field.

“A lot has changed over the 
years. I enjoyed those I have 
worked with and for over 
those years. I can honestly say 
that I left a piece of my heart 
at each place where I worked,” 
she said.

Soul Food
She accepted an offer to take a 
six-month sabbatical and said 

the time away was good 
for her soul.

“I spent time out of 
state visiting Arizona, 
the UP of Michigan, 
Wisconsin; I was 
blessed to be part of 
a sabbatical program 
at Mercy Center in 
Colorado Springs. 

The sabbatical was a rewarding 
and enriching  time for me 
and deepened my love of God 
and all of creation,” she said 
reflecting on her time away.

While on break she also 
prayed, asking 
God about the 
future. “I kept 
hearing and felt 
like I was being 
called to serve 
the hungry,” 
she said. At 
the end of her 
sabbatical, Sister 
Katrina started 
her ministry at 
the Aurora Area 
Interfaith Food 
Pantry in mid-
February and 
volunteers five 
days a week.

“People come 
in for food 
on Monday, 
Tuesday, and 
Thursday and 

Dominican Sister Katrina helps organize the produce 
section at the Aurora Area Interfaith Food Pantry.

then we restock and sort items 
on Wednesday and Friday,” she 
said.

Demand Increases
Increasing food prices have 
made an impact on the pantry 
as well as those who use it.

“I hear ‘this is the first time I’ve 
come here’ now much more 
than in the past. We know food 
prices have really escalated,” 
she said.

The pantry serves five counties 
including Kane, Kendall, 
Will, DuPage, and DeKalb. 
Besides the weekly offering 

“I kept hearing 
and felt like 
I was being 

called to serve 
the hungry”

Continued on page 20
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Sister Kelly Moline, far left, with other young Dominican Sisters at the Giving 
Voice National Gathering in San Antonio, Texas, July 2022. 

of sustenance, volunteers 
of the pantry visit various 
communities with pop-up 
pantry options for the elderly, 
low-income families, and 
women and babies.

“We also make boxes of food 
that are delivered to people 
unable to come and to Hesed 
House,” she said.

Rewarding experience
Sister Katrina works in the 
produce area of the market and 
finds the overall experience 
rewarding by the comments she 
hears.

“Like. ‘I am just grateful’,” Sister 
Katrina said. “Or some say ‘you 

don’t know how much this helps 
me.’ It is answering a real need, 
and it’s much appreciated,” she 
added.

Lending a Helping Hand
Sister Katrina considers the 
work just one small peg in the 
process of helping others and 
credits staff and volunteers for 
lending their support.

“We do a lot and are always 
looking for more volunteers. 
We all work hard and enjoy the 
time we spend together and 
work as a team,” she said with a 
smile.

Reflecting on her years of 
religious life, as an educator 

Former educator now feeds the hungry
continued from page 19

and now as a beacon of hope 
in feeding the hungry, Sister 
Katrina has one thought to 
share. 

“I am right where God wants 
me to be and I am grateful to be 
able to serve the hungry.”

Staying Grounded
Sister Kelly Moline, who 
made her first profession of 
vows in 2016, participates 
in Giving Voice, a peer-
led organization for 
younger Catholic sisters 
that cultivates peer 
accompaniment and 
empowers young women 
religious to live their 
vocation fully. 

It fills a valuable need for 
women religious under the 
age of 50, who are about 
4% of the total number 
of Catholic sisters in the 
United States. 

“My Giving Voice peers 
are really a great spiritual 
and social support for me,” 
Sister Kelly said. 

“We pray together and discuss the 
joys and challenges of religious 
life unique to us while supporting 
one another in our commitment to 
consecrated religious life as a gift 

of self for the life of the world. My 
Giving Voice peers really keep me 
grounded.”
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The Dominican Associate class of 2022 on the day of their commitment ceremony, May 1. Since 1989 women and 
men baptized in any Christian tradition have sought to join the community in our preaching mission. Sister Joan 
Sorge, program director since 2017, is the sixth director. Previous directors were Sister Charlotte Rebbe, Sister 
Marie Vianney Trutter, Sister Margaret McCormick, and Sister Paul Mary Janssens.

How does one become a Dominican Associate?
If you are a baptized Christian and at least 21 
years old, you are eligible to seek candidacy. 
After acceptance into the program, associate 
candidates complete a nine-month formation 
process in which they study dimensions 
of church and Dominican life as they are 
interwoven in study, prayer, community, and 
ministry.

The formation process concludes with a one-
day retreat during which candidates discern 
the next step of commitment. The associate 
relationship is formalized and celebrated 
through a commitment ceremony held at 
Sacred Heart Convent in Springfield, Illinois. 
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Rostros Concretos: 
How you and your gifts can—and do—transform the world

Think of Jesus stepping out 
of a boat and encountering 

the crowds. As he disembarked 
Matthew says,

“He stepped ashore and saw a 
large crowd, had compassion on 
them, and healed their sick.”

The rostros concretos are 
right in front of us

In 2022 our sisters have had 
hundreds of compassionate 
encounters with the people 
right in front of us: the rostros 
concretos. 

Students in our three 
sponsored high schools, 
those who seek out English 
and lessons and citizenship 
training at the literacy 
centers, families in parishes 
and elementary schools 
challenged by unemployment, 
food and housing insecurity, 
life-threatening illness, or 
intergenerational trauma. 
Our sisters stand in their midst 
each day holding out hope, 
encouragement, and practical 
and spiritual guidance.

More ways 
you can help
We value the sacrifices 
you make to help fund our 
ministries in these contexts. 
Here are more ways you can 
participate in the mission God 
calls us to for the life of the 
world. 

Encourage vocations to 
religious life
 A woman you know is right 
now seeking God’s purpose for 
her life. Put her in touch with 
our vocation office to provide 
her with a companion on her 
journey. 

Connect a young adult 
woman to a community just 
for her
Invite a woman 18-35 to 
connect with the Cor Unum 
House community, where she 
can “find her center, meet her 
people, and discover her why.” 

Give and receive as a 
Dominican Associate
Associates are Christian 
women and men who want 
to know more and give 

more of themselves through 
participation in a dynamic 
community committed to 
preaching the Gospel with their 
lives. 

Care for Creation
Jubilee Farm welcomes 
volunteers who appreciate the 
gift of the land and want to 
share that with others. 

Feed your spirit 

Dominican sisters trained in 
the art of spiritual direction are 
available to accompany you on 
your spiritual path. 

Get connected at 
springfieldop.org/dominican-
mission/

In A Prayer for the Life of the World, the community commitment by which we’ve lived since our 
last General Chapter in 2019, we used the phrase “in solidarity with the rostros concretos of the 

marginalized.”

What is Rostros 
Concretos?
While not commonly 
heard in the United 
States, in Peru and much 
of the Spanish-speaking 
world, rostros concretos is 
deeply embedded. Though 
awkward to translate, it 
literally means “concrete 
faces” — that means we are 
committed to living the 
Gospel by starting with the 
people right in front of us.
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Charitable trust indicates income from a trust established in 1998 for the care of our senior sisters and those who are ill or have a disability. Sisters’ 
compensation includes the income for 34 full-time salaries as of December 31, 2022. There are 53 sisters living independently and 26 needing assisted care at 
the motherhouse. There are 61 sisters living on mission outside the motherhouse. Administrative Expenses include congregational finance and professional 
service expenses.
Financial statement for the fiscal year that ended December 31, 2022 of the Dominican Sisters of Springfield were reviewed by the accounting firm of Kerber, 
Eck & Braeckel, Springfield, Illinois. Official documentation is on file in the Finance Office, 1237 W. Monroe St., Springfield, IL  62704.

Financial Report | January 1, 2022-December 31, 2022

Donor Gifts Total: $ 1,259,288.09

Ecological & 
Sustainability Efforts|        $1,210.00

Donations by Category

     $83,391.80Peruvian Missions|

Sisters Health Care 
& Retirement|

   $157,918.59

Greatest Need| $1,011,981.45

Ministerial Outreach|        $4,203.00

Other|           $506.00

Income
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Expenses

Investment Earnings
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Front cover photo: Sister Margaret McCormick, left, and Sister Ancilla Caulfield 
enjoy a favorite pastime in the Regina Coeli community room. After many 
months of isolation as a precaution against the COVID-19 vaccine, the sisters are 
enjoying being together again.

Sisters Mary Bride Quinn, Gabriella Luebbers and Catherine Anne 
Yager are just three of the Springfield Dominican Sisters who are 
grateful for your generosity. 

It is only with 
gratitude that life 
becomes rich.

 ~Dietrich Bonhoeffer

Thank 
You!


